
CITY COUNCIL 

TUESDAY 4 NOVEMBER 2008 AT 6.45 PM

PRESENT:
The Mayor (Councillor Mrs J Geddes), Councillors Allison, Atkinson, Bainbridge, Bell, Bloxham, Boaden, Mrs Bowman, 


Mrs Bradley, Cape, Collier, Devlin, Earp, Mrs Farmer, Farmer (P), Mrs Glendinning, Glover, Graham, Harid, Hendry, Knapton, Layden, Lishman, Mrs Luckley, Mrs Mallinson, Mallinson (J), McDevitt, Mitchelson, Morton, Mrs Parsons, Ms Patrick, 


Ms Quilter, Mrs Riddle, Mrs Robson, Mrs Rutherford, Scarborough, Mrs Southward, Stevenson, Stothard, Mrs Styth, Tootle, Tweedie, Mrs Vasey, Mrs Warwick, Weber, Weedall and Wilson. 

C.163/08
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Mrs Clarke, Clarke (M), Mrs Fisher, Hunter and Watson.

C.164/08
COUNCIL CHAPLAIN

The Mayor congratulated Canon Pratt on his recent appointment to the position as the Archdeacon of West Cumberland with effect from 20 January 2009.

C.165/08
MINUTES

The Minutes of the meeting of the City Council held on 9 September 2008 were received and signed as a true record of the meeting.

C.166/08
PUBLIC AND PRESS

It was agreed that the items of business would be dealt with as per the revised Agenda subject to the inclusion of an urgent question from Councillor Boaden, which would be dealt with as Agenda Item 9(ii).

C.167/08
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillor Bloxham declared a personal interest under the Council’s Code of Conduct in Minute EX.271/08 and EX.273/08 and the item of business on the agenda regarding affordable housing.  He indicated that his interest was in respect of his place on the board of Two Castles Housing Association.

Councillor Graham declared a personal interest under the Council’s Code of Conduct in the item of business on the agenda regarding the report from the Learning and Development Portfolio Holder.  He indicated that his interest was in respect of the employment of a member of his family.

C.168/08
ANNOUNCEMENTS


(a) 
The Mayor
There were no further announcements from the Mayor.

Councillor Boaden noted that this would be the last Council Meeting to be attended by the Council’s Chaplain.  On behalf of the Labour Group he thanked the Chaplain for the support which he had given to Members of his Group and the City Council, and also for the role which he had played in supporting initiatives and groups throughout the City.  

Councillor Boaden thanked Canon Pratt for all his work and extended best wishes on behalf of the Group to Canon Pratt for the future.

(b)
Leader of the Council

The Leader of the Council announced that a copy of the Report produced by Serco regarding proposed Collaboration arrangements between the Allerdale Borough and Carlisle City Council had been circulated to all Members of the Council.  He informed Members that the process to be followed for the Council to consider the report would be for the report to be considered by the Council’s Executive Committee in December, and considered by the City Council at its meeting on the 13 January 2009.  This would allow a period for consultation and discussion by the Overview and Scrutiny Committee.  He added that the author of the report would be available to attend meetings as appropriate during this time.

The Leader also thanked Canon Pratt for his involvement and input into civic affairs during his time as Council Chaplain.  He paid tribute to the work which he had carried out as Champion of the Children and Young People Group and the pride which Canon Pratt had taken in representing the Council.  

The Leader thanked Canon Pratt for the support which he had given to all Members of the Council during his time as Chaplain and wished him and his family well in their new role in West Cumbria.

Councillors Styth, Bloxham, Allison and Knapton also paid tribute to the work of Canon Pratt in his role as the Council Chaplain.

(c)
Members of the Executive
Councillor Bloxham expressed concern that the induction loop was not working in the Council Chamber and highlighted the problems which this caused to Members with impaired hearing and hoped that the problem could be resolved quickly.

(d) Town Clerk & Chief Executive
There were no announcements from the Town Clerk and Chief Executive.

C.169/08
QUESTIONS BY MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC

(i) Carlisle Renaissance – Rickergate
Pursuant to Procedure Rule 10.1 the Town Clerk and Chief Executive reported the receipt of a question submitted by Mr Osman.  Mr Osman asked the following question :


“Now that Renaissance plans for Rickergate appear to have been shelved, what action is the City Council going to take to remove the planning and moral blight that still hangs over homeowners in the area?  Blight which this Council has caused.”

The Leader responded that the City Council had not caused blight in the area but had identified Rickergate as one of the areas for regeneration.  The Council had looked at the potential for regenerating Rickergate and following the outcome of the Public Inquiry would be preparing a Planning Brief for the area.

In accordance with Procedure Rule 10.1, Mr Osman asked a supplementary question, to the effect that the Chairman of Carlisle Renaissance had stated that the regeneration plans for Rickergate were not now on the agenda, and other areas needed to be considered.  Would the Council now release a statement to that effect which would go some way to enabling people who lived in Rickergate to move on with their lives?

The Leader responded that the Carlisle Renaissance Board had indicated that the regeneration of Rickergate was not one of the emerging priorities for action, but the Council would be preparing a Planning Brief following the outcome of the Local Plan Inquiry.

C.170/08 
PRESENTATION OF PETITIONS AND DEPUTATIONS

Pursuant to Procedure Rule 10.11, the Town Clerk and Chief Executive reported the receipt of a petition submitted by Ms Barnes calling upon the Council to do everything in its powers to secure the funding to make the Carlisle Connect 2 Bridge and Cycle Route become a reality.  In accordance with Procedure Rule 10.11 Dr Helen Davison addressed the Council on behalf of the petitioners.  She pointed out the benefits which would arise from the scheme to provide the Carlisle Connect 2 Bridge and Cycle Route both to the residents of the City and to the Council in meeting its various targets and objectives.  These included benefits which would arise by reducing the amount of traffic on the City’s roads and providing a safe cycling/pedestrian environment to get around the City, improved accessibility and consequent improvements in air quality matters.  

She added it would also have benefits to the health of residents, particularly at a time when the City was looking to progress the Carlisle Healthy City Initiative and would be an indication of the Council's commitment to the initiative.  It would also be a start towards creating Carlisle as a walking and cycling city.

She further commented that the proposal would be good for the economy of the City in that it would provide an alternative low cost means for residents from the areas of higher unemployment in the south of the City getting to/from the City Centre and industrial/retail areas in the north of the City.

Dr Davison asked the Council to do all it could to make the Connect 2 Bridge and Cycle Route become a reality and to find the match funding that would help that to come about.  She added that if Sustrans were to take their funding elsewhere it will be seen as a lost opportunity for Carlisle.

The Portfolio Holder for Environment and Infrastructure presented Report CS.90/08 prepared by the Director of Community Services.  He agreed that the City Council and the County Council should make safe provision for cyclists and that at the present time Officers of the City and County Council were working together with Sustrans to finalise the details of the scheme for Carlisle.    He added that cyclists were currently represented in discussions to develop and improve cycling facilities in the City as part of the movement strategy linked to Carlisle Renaissance.  He added that there was currently pressure from the Big Lottery for Sustrans to progress the national schemes with each of the successful bidders being required to sign a Memorandum of Understanding with Sustrans.  He anticipated that the Memorandum could be signed on the 15 December 2008 by both the City and County Councils.  The Portfolio Holder added however the City Council were not the Highway Authority and had to work with the Cumbria County Council as the Highway Authority through the Carlisle Local Area Committee.

He added that the item was to be considered by the Carlisle Local Area Committee at their meeting on the 11 November and suggested that the petition could be forwarded to the Local Area Committee for their consideration.

Councillor Glover, a Ward Councillor, supported the petition and commented on the problems of accessibility for residents in Currock crossing the railway bridge between Lund Crescent and Denton Holme, the increase in traffic in Currock and Upperby Road when those roads were used as alternative routes whilst there were highway works in London Road/Warwick Road, and that whilst the City Council was not the Highway Authority it was the community leaders and the Council should do all it could to support the petition and the sentiments expressed therein.

RESOLVED – (1) That the petition together with the accompanying report be forwarded to the Cumbria County Council for consideration by the Carlisle Local Area Committee at its meeting on 11 November 2008.

(2) That the petition be received and the actions of the City and County Council Officers in progressing the scheme be endorsed.

C.171/08
QUESTIONS FROM MEMBERS OF THE CITY COUNCIL

(i)
Ghyll Bank Travelling Site

Pursuant to Procedure Rule 11.2, the Town Clerk and Chief Executive reported the receipt of a question submitted on notice by Councillor Bainbridge.  Councillor Bainbridge asked the following question :

Ghyll Bank Travelling Community Planning Application consultation process :

(a) When will the Secretary of State reach a decision regarding the funding application?

(b) What City Council consultation has there been up until now on this and what plans are there for further consultation by this Council?  

(c) Why is the submitted planning application scheduled for the upcoming Development Control Committee and is the Portfolio Holder aware of the difficulty that the timing of this submission has caused the local community?

(d) Is the respondent to the question aware of the comments made by a Senior Officer of Carlisle City Council at Kingmoor Parish Council during their July meeting regarding consultation and subsequent correspondence on this matter?

The Portfolio Holder for Health and Communities responded

1.  The decision had yet to be made by the Secretary of State who was still deliberating.  As soon as the decision was made it would be given out to interested parties.

2.  A consultation process had been entered into with relevant Parish Councils.

3. That a planning application had been submitted at the end of September and that had been subject to the statutory planning consultation period of 21 days.  The application was in respect of operational and development work relating to site infrastructure as the use of a site had been approved in 2005.

(iv)
That a commitment had been given to further consultation which had been made and repeated.

Councillor Bainbridge asked a supplementary question to the effect that the limited level of consultation which had taken place was an issue in the Kingmoor Parish and asked the Portfolio Holder to ask officers to conduct an overdue consultation exercise to seek the views of residents and the Kingmoor Parish Council.

The Portfolio Holder for Health and Communities responded that once the Council had been informed as to the decision from the Secretary of State on the funding application, then further consultation would be carried out.  She anticipated that the decision would be known either this week or next week.

(ii) Collaboration with Allerdale Borough Council

Pursuant to Procedure Rule 11.4 the Town Clerk and Chief Executive reported the receipt of an urgent question submitted on notice by Councillor Boaden.  Councillor Boaden asked the Leader of the Council:

“Following the publication of the Serco Report on progressing possible collaboration with Allerdale Borough Council, would the Leader :


(a) 
Confirm the timetable for consideration within the Council’s processes of the report and its implications, including the provision of a full opportunity for Overview and Scrutiny examination of the proposals.




(b) 
Confirm that all plans for possible implementation will be fully costed prior to decision by full Council given that the report itself estimates initial costs to be at least £1.75m in progressing these proposals.  

The Leader responded that the report would be considered by the meeting of the City Council’s Executive on 18 December and would be submitted to the meeting of the City Council on 13 January 2009.  He added that this would allow the Overview and Scrutiny Committees to consider the matter.  He also confirmed that financial information would be attached to the finalised report.

Councillor Boaden asked a supplementary question to the extent that whilst the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee may be able to consider the report in that timeframe, given the extent and breadth of the report, he felt that it was important that all 3 Overview and Scrutiny Committees should look at the report and he questioned the haste in progressing the matter.

He also sought confirmation that full detailed costings of the implications would be included in the report before it was considered by the Overview and Scrutiny Committees.

The Leader responded that the matter was not being dealt with hastily as a copy of the report had been circulated to all Members of the Council, some 2½ months in advance of the City Council meeting scheduled for the 13 January 2009. With regards to the Overview and Scrutiny Committees consideration of the report, he did not consider that that was a matter in which he could or should influence and it was a matter for the Chairs of the Overview and Scrutiny Committees to consider and agree how the Overview and Scrutiny process should deal with the report.  He confirmed that financial information was currently being worked on and would accompany the report.

C.172/08
EXECUTIVE

Councillor Mitchelson moved and Councillor Mallinson (J) seconded the Minutes of the meetings of the Executive held on 22 September and 20 October 2008.

Members of the City Council asked a number of questions of the Leader and Portfolio Holders on those Minutes, and it was

RESOLVED – That the Minutes of the meetings of the Executive held on 

22 September and 20 October 2008 be received and adopted.

C.173/08
PORTFOLIO HOLDER REPORTS

Copies of reports from the following Portfolio Holders had been circulated prior to the meeting :


Learning and Development


Finance and Performance Management


Economic Development and Enterprise


Promoting Carlisle 


Health and Communities


Environment and Infrastructure

Members questioned individual Portfolio Holders on details of their reports and it was –

RESOLVED – (1)
That the Reports of the Portfolio Holders be received.

(2) That the Portfolio Holder for Finance and Performance Management arrange for a written answer to be submitted to the question raised by Councillor Mrs Riddle on arrangements for delivering “The Place Survey” in Carlisle.

(3)
That the Portfolio Holder for Promoting Carlisle arrange for a written answer to be submitted in response to the question raised by Councillor Mrs Bradley with regard to the cost of producing each edition of Carlisle Focus, the numbers of copies of the Focus which were produced/delivered, and the number of responses received.

(4)
That the Portfolio Holder for Environment and Infrastructure ask the Director of Community Services to assess the impact on the digital signal of Council buildings and poorly maintained trees.

C.174/08
OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY MINUTES AND CHAIRMANS REPORTS

(a)
Overview and Scrutiny Committee Community

Councillor Farmer moved and it was seconded that the Minutes of the meetings of the Overview and Scrutiny Committee Community held on 28 August and 9 October 2008 be received and adopted.

Councillor Farmer also presented his Chairman’s Report.  Members questioned the Chairman on his report.  

It was –

RESOLVED – That the Minutes of the Overview and Scrutiny Committee Community held on 28 August and 9 October 2008 together with the Chairman’s Report be received and adopted.

(b)
Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee
Councillor Knapton moved and it was seconded, that the Minutes of the meetings of the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee held on 4 September and 16 October 2008 be received and adopted.

Councillor Knapton also presented his Chairman’s Report.

Members questioned the Chairman on details of the Minutes of the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee and on his Chairman’s Report.

RESOLVED – (1) That the Minutes of the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee held on 4 September and 16 October 2008 together with the Chairman’s Report be received and adopted.

(2)  That the Chairman liaise with the Portfolio Holder for Learning and Development with regards to scrutiny of the position relating to sickness absence in the authority.

(c)
Overview and Scrutiny Committee – Infrastructure
Councillor Bainbridge moved and it was seconded that the Minutes of the meeting of the Overview and Scrutiny Committee Infrastructure held on 

11 September 2008 be received and adopted.

Councillor Bainbridge also presented his Chairman’s Report.

RESOLVED – That the Minutes of the meeting of the Overview and Scrutiny Committee Infrastructure held on 11 September 2008 together with the Chairman’s Report be received and adopted.

C.175/08
REGULATORY PANEL

Councillor Morton moved and Councillor Mrs Parsons seconded the receipt and adoption of the Minutes of the meeting of the Regulatory Panel held on 10 September and 15 October 2008.

RESOLVED – That the Minutes of the meeting of the Regulatory Panel held on 10 September and 15 October 2008 be received and adopted.

C.176/08
LICENSING COMMITTEE

Councillor Morton moved and Councillor Mrs Parsons seconded the receipt and adoption of the Minutes of the meeting of the Licensing Committee held on 15 October 2008.

RESOLVED – That the Minutes of the meeting of the Licensing Committee held on 15 October 2008 be received and adopted.

C.177/08
DEVELOPMENT CONTROL COMMITTEE

Councillor Mrs Parsons moved and Councillor Morton seconded the receipt and adoption of the Minutes of the meetings of the Development Control Committee held on 20 and 22 August, 1 and 3 October 2008.

RESOLVED – That the Minutes of the meeting of the Development Control Committee held on 20 and 22 August, 1 and 3 October 2008 be received and adopted.

C.178/08 
AUDIT COMMITTEE

Councillor Mrs Mallinson moved and it was seconded that the Minutes of the meetings of the Audit Committee held on 26 September 2008 be received and adopted.

RESOLVED – That the Minutes of the meeting of the Audit Committee held on 26 September 2008 be received and adopted.

C.179/08
EMPLOYMENT PANEL

Councillor Mallinson (J) moved the receipt and adoption of the Minutes of the meetings of the Employment Panel held on 29 August and 25 September 2008.

Councillor Boaden moved that Minute EMP.22/08 Changes in Terms and Conditions of Employment for a member of staff arising from collaborative arrangements be referred back to the Employment Panel as he considered that the decision had been made without all the information being available to the Panel.  Councillor Glover seconded the reference back and following voting thereon,  It was:

RESOLVED – (1)
That the Minutes of the meeting of the Employment Panel held on 29 August and 25 September 2008 be received.

(2) That the motion for reference back of Minute EMP.22/08 to the Employment Panel for further consideration be not approved.

C.180/08
NOTICE OF MOTION

Pursuant to Procedure Rule 12 the Town Clerk and Chief Executive reported the receipt of the following motion submitted on notice by Councillor Boaden:


Cleaner Greener Safer


“This Council notes the decision to cut two Enforcement Officer Posts, thereby reducing the number of Officers taking action to enforce powers against dog fouling, littering and other related public nuisance contained in the Clean Neighbourhoods and Environment Act.


It also notes the operational cuts within the Area Maintenance Teams, which amongst other effects, has seen cover for absent staff removed with a significant, consequent effect on the ability of the teams to provide a full and appropriate service to the people of Carlisle.


In view of the identified priority of the Council being Cleaner, Greener, Safer it calls upon the Executive to institute an immediate review of the effect of these cuts in front line services.

This is in order to submit a budget proposal that restores the previous number of Enforcement Officer posts and provides proper levels of staffing and cover within the Area Maintenance Teams in order that the stated priority of the Council can be properly met.”

The motion was seconded by Councillor Cape.  After some discussion and voting thereon the votes cast for and against the motion were equal and the Mayor used her casting vote against the motion which was NOT AGREED.

C.181/08 
PROPOSALS FROM THE EXECUTIVE IN RELATION TO 
THE COUNCIL’S BUDGET AND POLICY FRAMEWORK 

(i)
EX.232/08 ICT Security Policy


Pursuant to Minute EX.232/08 consideration was given to a recommendation from the Executive that the City Council approve the ICT Security Policy as set out in Report CORP.44/08.  


A copy of Report CORP.44/08 and Minute Extracts had been circulated.  


Councillor Earp moved and Councillor Mitchelson seconded the recommendation.


RESOLVED – That the ICT Security Policy as set out in Report CORP.44/08 be agreed and adopted by the City Council.

C.182/08
AUDIT OF ACCOUNTS 31 MARCH 2008


Pursuant to Minute EUC.53/08 consideration was given to a reference from the Audit Committee that the City Council be recommended to note that the Financial Statement (as amended) had now been approved.  


A copy of Report CORP.55/08 and Minute Extracts had been circulated.


Councillor Mrs Mallinson moved and it was seconded that the Council notes that the Financial Statement (as amended) has now been approved. 


RESOLVED – That the Council note that the Financial Statements, as amended, had now been approved.

C.183/08
URGENT DECISIONS

Pursuant to Overview and Scrutiny Procedure Rule 15(i) consideration was given to a Report by the Director of Legal and Democratic Services (LDS.69/08) with regard to decisions which had been taken as Urgent Decisions and dealt with as a matter of urgency.

RESOLVED – That the Report be noted.

C.184/08
COMMITTEE NOMINATIONS

Councillor Boaden moved and it was seconded and AGREED that Councillor Cape replace Councillor Mrs Styth as a Member on the Corporate Resources 

Overview and Scrutiny Committee and that Councillor Styth replaced Councillor Cape as a substitute on that Committee.

C.185/08
COMMUNICATIONS

There were no communications which the Mayor wished to bring to the attention of the Council.

C.186/08
PUBLIC AND PRESS

RESOLVED - That in accordance with Section 100A(4) of the Local Government Act 1972, the Public and Press were excluded from the meeting during consideration of the following items of business on the grounds that they involve the likely disclosure of exempt information, as defined in the Paragraph Number (as indicated in brackets against each Minute) of Part 1 of Schedule 12A of the 1972 Local Government Act.  

C.188/08
EX.270/08 REPLACEMENT OF WASTE SERVICES VEHICLE



FLEET



(Public and Press excluded by virtue of Paragraph 3)

Pursuant to Minute EX.270/08 consideration was given to a recommendation from the Executive that the City Council approve the purchase of thirteen refuse vehicles.  The costs of which were within Revenue and Capital Budgets and the full financial implications incorporated within the 2009/10 budget and approve the virement of £131,000 from the Sheepmount Capital Budget in 2008/09 to meet the balance of costs for the early termination of the existing contract hire agreement and the purchase of those vehicles.

Councillor Bloxham moved and Councillor Mitchelson seconded the above recommendation and it was:

AGREED (a) That the purchase of thirteen refuse vehicles be approved the costs of which were within Revenue and Capital Budgets and the full financial implications incorporated within the 2009/10 budget.

(b) Approve the virement of £131,000 from the Sheepmount Capital Budget in 2008/09 to meet the balance of costs for the early termination of the existing contract hire agreement and the purchase of the above vehicles.

C.189/08
EX.273/08 AFFORDABLE HOUSING



(Public and Press excluded by virtue of Paragraph 3)

Pursuant to Minute EX.273/08 consideration was given to a recommendation from the Executive that the City Council agree to the disposal of properties as detailed in Report DS.142/08 to a Registered Social Landlord at less than best consideration.

Councillor Mrs Luckley moved and Councillor Mitchelson seconded the above recommendation.  Following some discussion and Members questioning the Portfolio Holder on details of the proposal it was:

RESOLVED –  (1)
That the City Council agree to the disposal of the properties to a Registered Social Landlord as detailed in Report DS.138/08 attached to the Report DS.142/08 at less than best consideration which would mean a sale at a value realising between £120,000 and £184,000 less than best consideration. 

(2) That the Portfolio Holder provide a written response to the questions raised by Members during discussions of this item which had not been fully answered during the discussion.

(The meeting ended at 9.17 pm) 
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